





# **Profiling for Better Services**

Report on the European Profiling Seminar

Nuremberg, January 12-14, 2005

Supported by EU Commission (DG Empl) VP/2004/007

Spring 2005

Report by

Helmut Rudolph and Regina Konle-Seidl
Institute for Employment Research, Nuremberg

**Contents:** 

1		The EU Profiling Seminar	3
2		Programme	3
3		Profiling during the reform process: Keynote speeches	5
4		Country reports	7
	4.1	Australia: JSCI / JSA by Robert Lipp (DEWR, Australia)	7
	4.2	Germany: The Virtual Labour Market by Volker Rebhan (BA DE)	8
	4.3	Netherlands: Kansmeter by Manon Fretz (CWI NL)	8
	4.4	United Kingdom: UK activation programme by Keith Walton (JCP UK)	9
	4.5	France: Projet d'Action Personnalisé by Mireille Fric (ANPE FR)	10
	4.6	Denmark: Job Barometer by Jakob Dam Glynstrup (AMS DK) and	
		Michael Rosholm (University of Aarhus DK)	11
	4.7	Workshop 1: Profiling and professional orientation for young people	11
	4.7.1	Germany: Profiling in career guidance by Karen Schober (BA D)	11
	4.7.2	Hungary: Profiling of new entrants to the labour market by	
		András Vladiszavlyev, (OMMK, Hungary)	12
	4.8	Workshop 2 Individual assessment	13
	4.8.1	Belgium: Automatizing detection of guidance needs by Jean Pierre Deroo,	
		Peggy Van Den Steen (VDAB)	13
	4.8.2	Norway: Self service on the internet by Kristin Kvanvig and Tor Sandvik)	13
	4.9	Workshop 3 Organizational implications	14
	4.9.1	Sweden: Logbook Profiles by Samuel Engblom (AMS Sweden)	14
	4.9.2	Austria: Screening, Segmentation and Organizational Reform	
		by Georg Waller (AMS Austria)	15
	4.10	Workshop 4: Evaluation studies	15
	4.10.1	Switzerland: SAPS for effective measures by Thomas Ragni (Seco, CH)	15
	4.10.2	Germany: Evaluating early identification by Helmut Rudolph (IAB, DE)	16
5		Conference results	17
6		Literature and References	23
7		Annex	24
	7.1	Seminar Outline (August 2004)	24
	7.2	Agenda	27
	7.3	Participants	31

# 1 The EU Profiling Seminar

More than 80 guests from 25 European Public Employment Services and from Australia attended the Profiling Seminar in Nürnberg initiated by the EU Commission following an invitation by the Bundesagentur für Arbeit and its Institute for Employment Research from 12 to 14 January 2005.

In the plenary and four working groups the participants learnt about 12 different countries' approaches to profiling which gave rise to a lively discussion, comparisons and an assessment of their transferability to improve employment services. Already during the seminar bilateral meetings and contacts were agreed to intensify the exchange of experience and turn the new insights into national innovations.

# 2 Programme

In the call for the seminar the organizers had already indicated the multiple ways in which the term 'profiling' is used. One can distinguish three ideal types of profiling with different purposes, tools, and methods and the presentations showed that the various national employment services apply them in different combinations.

# A) Profiling as a diagnostic tool for the assessment of strengths, weaknesses, and opportunities of unemployed persons

The EU 1998 Employment Policy Guidelines¹ require the Member States to pursue a 'preventive' labour market policy to avoid long-term unemployment. Early intervention and personalized reemployment plans require a careful analysis of the strengths and weaknesses of the jobless to specify employment opportunities and to target labour market policy instruments for their reintegration. Such personal profiling is part of the dialogue between placement agent and jobseeker and leads to the person's profile which will be the basis for his/her personal action plan for reemployment and will allow successful matching against vacancy profiles.

The assessment of labour market opportunities and the personalization of action plans requires a much more detailed description of the applicants' skills and knowledge than has been the rule hitherto when a rough characterization of mostly objectively measurable features sufficed. Previously a jobseeker's profile, at least for the purposes of job matching, generally consisted of no more than the classification of the occupation sought, educational attainment, age, gender, and vocational experience.

The employers' increasing demand for skills in special technologies and in the social and communications field, i.e. the ability to communicate and to work in a team, which are not captured by certifications of vocational training makes higher demands on the degree of discrimination of the jobseeker profiles. Profiling must cover job skills and social skills in addition to the classifications of occupation and educational attainment to allow a more specific placement, a more sophisticated assessment of opportunities, and better compensatory support. Already such skills as the ability to describe career objectives, the awareness and use of suitable searching and application techniques are among the abilities that decide about labour market opportunities and must therefore be considered in action plans and profiling.

The interview with the jobseeker must be laid out to arrive at a detailed profile on which placement efforts can be based. The organization must not only provide the necessary time for this, but also guidelines to assure the required quality level. The Employment Services use tools

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> European Commission (1998): The European Employment Strategy

like questionnaires and manuals for placement agents and jobseekers for this purpose. Computer systems have been or are being upgraded to capture customer profiles and permit a more complex matching of jobseekers and vacancies.

The approaches to innovating profiling as a diagnostic tool for labour market opportunities chosen by France, the Netherlands, Belgium, Sweden, Germany, and Norway were presented during the seminar.

# B) Profiling as a tool for customer segmentation and the determination of individual assistance (targeting scope and type of assistance)

The description of profiling activities of 12 countries made it very clear that profiling as a diagnostic tool is merely a preliminary stage to achieve the PES' real purpose, i.e. the targeting of individual tailored interventions in order to (re)integrate the jobless into the labour market fast and with lasting success.

In the Anglo-Saxon countries 'personalized' also means moving away from group strategies, i.e. interventions based on the assignment to a target group e.g. young jobseeker, handicapped person, single parents.

The methods for allocating the jobseekers to the different action programmes shift from administrative rules (benefits eligibility) and the placement agent/counsellor's 'subjective assessment' to personalized processes combined with statistics-based programme selection to support the placement agent's assessment.

Starting from personal jobseeker profiles and based on the evaluation of their labour market policy the PES are developing a second type of profiling in cooperation with researchers. Streaming and controlling systems are developed and implemented that shall assess the potential of special placement and support strategies for a successful re-integration as a function of his or her skills, experience, and social situation as defined by the profiling. The evaluation results of the past reintegration success of the different labour market policy instruments are used as guidance for the choice of integration strategies and instruments in the present.

Depending on its focus this second stage of profiling is called customer segmentation or targeting. The focus is not only on the jobseeker and the placement agent anymore, but on clustering customers with similar profiles in segments with similar needs and similar assistance requirements as well as on matching the support needed with the labour market policy instruments available.

Customer segmentation groups the jobseekers by labour market opportunities and assistance needs. One classification criterion is their "distance from the labour market" (e.g. Kansmeter, NL). A second classification method is by the degree of autonomy in the job search. The differentiation is between people that are in a position to search for suitable jobs with the self-help systems of the employment offices, in newspapers or via the internet, and such jobless people that require a placement agent's assistance and guidance, possibly even permanent coaching by a case manager, due to poor labour market opportunities or as a result of language problems and/or poor qualifications.

The main issue for targeting is which labour market policy option will be most successful and/or cost effective in bringing about the employment of specific customer groups. Since micro data of jobseekers are increasingly relevant in determining the conditions for success and efficiency there is yet another strong link to their profiles.

Customer segmentation and targeting are something like meta profiling, starting from individual profiles and using them for systematic process streaming in the employment agencies.

Customer segmentation and targeting rely on detailed statistics and micro data on the jobseekers' status which are analysed in econometric models. For practical work also scoring tables are sometimes used to weight the different parameters for decision-making.

# C) Profiling as an instrument for the allocation of resources

For a third category of profiling methods the most important aspect is the allocation of the employment agencies' scarce financial and staff resources. Similar as for customer segmentation and targeting, statistics and customer profile micro data are analysed and used for the systematic distribution of resources. Rules for decisions are defined which weight the customers' problems and needs and earmark certain proportions of the resources for certain customer groups or regional agencies.

This approach is complementary to personal profiling and customer segmentation both of which start from the assistance needs. Fixing quotas for financial and staff requirements based on customer profiles defines rules of the game for the extent of support that will actually be granted.

This type of profiling is associated wit the functions of operational and financial controlling in the employment agencies.

In reality, these three idealized types are complementary and overlap in the practices described during the seminar. It might be feasible that in the course of the next steps these three approaches will be progressively integrated.

# 3 Profiling during the reform process: Keynote speeches

Frank-J. Weise, the CEO of the Bundesagentur für Arbeit, in his opening address, described "Profiling" as one element for good governance to attain the employment policy objectives of the Lisbon process. He expected the Bundesagentur to learn from the comparison of the national approaches for its reforms that are aimed at providing the right type of adequate assistance for its different customer groups in the form of specific action programmes and products. This entails a sensible application of scarce financial resources to achieve a maximum effect with the contribution and tax funds employed. The early activation of people that do not need help must be seen just as critically as their late activation which will cause the payment of high earnings replacement benefits.

Antonis Kastrissianakis, Director Employment and European Structural Funds Coordination of the European Commission, stressed the role of profiling as part of the European Employment Strategy.

The European Employment Strategy includes four priorities

- increasing the flexibility of employees and enterprises;
- integrating more people in the labour market for longer periods;
- more and better investments in vocational education and promoting lifelong learning;
- implementing reforms more effectively by improving administrative practice.

The European Employment Strategy is the labour market component of the Lisbon process with the objectives:

- to better enable Europe to generate innovations and to integrate them in economy and society,
- to strengthen Europe's competitiveness,
- to create more and better jobs and
- to improve social cohesion.

Profiling is critical for all of these, because it calls for a precise definition of the present demand and a prognosis of future demand. It is a tool for increasing adaptability, improving job matching, and regional and occupational mobility. It is part of the commitment to promote lifelong learning, because it helps to identify the individual needs and expectations and to find the right solutions. An early identification of training needs is important for careers and the prevention of long-term unemployment. Profiling is also essential for better administrative practice in labour market policy.

A 2001 Commission study identified three procedures for the early determination of needs in the employment administrations:

- 1. Placement agents' assessment after interviews with the jobseekers
- 2. Screening to establish whether someone belongs to one or several target groups
- 3. Risk assessment of special characteristics of the jobseekers with an econometric model.

Since each of the approaches has its pros and cons their combination would be ideal to maximize the advantages and minimize the disadvantages. The evaluation of the approaches and procedures should lead to improved information systems and more efficient models to refine the early diagnosis methods of strengths and weaknesses.

**Jutta Allmendinger, Director of the Institute for Employment Research,** identified the decreasing coordination of education and employment systems as one reason for the higher demand for adequate profiling by the placement agents.

In Germany there used to be a hierarchical segmentation of the three level school system and its certificates which was mirrored by a similar hierarchy of starting positions and careers in industry. The education system provided the profiling in the form of matching the skills and knowledge of the school leavers with the job requirements, therefore employers could largely rely on the education system's certificates.

The expansion of education blurred the outline of the education pyramid; doubts were cast on the quality of German school leaving certificates, as was recently exemplified by Germany's poor performance in the PISA survey.

In countries with less hierarchically structured education systems school leaving certificates do not play such an important role for the entry into the labour market. In this case the enterprises do the "profiling" to select new recruits. In Germany the Bundesagentur für Arbeit progressively took on the task of making up for the training deficits left by the school and training systems which is manifested in the high number of young people with little or no training at all. This results in high unemployment rates for low-skilled workers.

On the basis of profiling the Bundesagentur currently classifies the jobless into four groups:

(1) Jobless persons who need no support, because of a high probability that they will find a new job fast;

- (2) Jobless persons who need to be supported by motivation and activation
- (3) Jobless persons who need vocational training and finally the
- (4) jobless persons who require special attention, because they are very much at risk of becoming long-term unemployed.

From the researcher's perspective assistance directly after the onset of unemployment is either too early or too late: too early because of the significant risk of deadweight effects and misdiagnosis, too late, because the improvement of employability "on-the-job" is more promising and "lifelong learning" can be organized better within companies. Allmendinger therefore proposed to start profiling from the qualification needs of employees inside firms to prevent unemployment from occurring.

# 4 Country reports

# 4.1 Australia: JSCI / JSA by Robert Lipp (DEWR, Australia)

In his keynote speech Robert Lipp provided a survey of the experience and results of 10 years of profiling in Australia. The introduction of the "Job Seeker Classification Instrument"(JSCI) in 1994 entailed a switch from a target-group based to an individual 'risk-based' approach. JSCI is a statistical diagnosis tool to assess the personal risk of long-term unemployment (LTU) based on fourteen differently weighted factors such as age and gender, work experience, training. This formalized profiling was introduced to curb the rising cost of long-term unemployment and to effectively manage the scarce resources. The tool was also used to allocate customers to programmes or after the 1998 introduction of the "Job Network" (network of private reintegration services) to allocate the unemployed to certain providers and services within the network (Job Search Assistance for less serious cases and "Intensive Assistance" for those at risk).

In 2003 the JSCI was revised during a comprehensive evaluation within the scope of a new "Active Participation Model". Since 2003 those assessed as being at risk of becoming long term unemployed at the time of registering have access to intensive assistance (case management). Those not at risk will receive intensive "job search training" after 3 months and unemployment training and "intensive support customised assistance" after 12 months. For especially difficult cases (about 14% of the unemployed) a supplementary profiling tool (JSA= JSCI Supplementary Assessment) has been developed.

One measure of the JSCI's effectiveness was its forecasting accuracy for the outflow from unemployment for all groups of transfer payment beneficiaries. JSCI turned out to be quite accurate in that respect. Currently the prognosis for the outflow rates of specific groups (e.g. aborigines, handicapped people) is being fine-tuned. Furthermore the JSCI was enhanced by a 'motivation segment'.

So far no micro economic evaluation studies on the impact of the JSCI compared to a counter factual situation (no profiling tool and no services based on profiling) have been made. The impact studies available for the JSCI compare the integration results of programme participants with those of non-participants in the previous six months. The findings indicate that the persons are not always assigned to the right programme. Especially for the 15-24-year-olds earlier intervention seems advisable. This is why young people are now assigned to 'job search training courses' directly after their registration as unemployed.

Ten years of experience with profiling suggest the following conclusions: Detailed profiling information is very helpful for the allocation of resources and an important help in deciding about adequate and customised intervention. Profiling is clearly preferable to other alternatives (e.g. target group approach), although it is by no means infallible. Thus the JSCI/JSA led to an ef-

fective management of resources: more resources and more intensive assistance for those 'at risk' and less for the 'less serious cases'.

## 4.2 Germany: The Virtual Labour Market by Volker Rebhan (BA DE)

V. Rebhan introduced two profiling formats currently used by the Bundesagentur für Arbeit (BA):

a) Profiling for customer segmentation and as a part of the action programmes for the different customer groups

As a first step an automatic classification tool assigns the jobseekers to four defined customer groups (market customer, counselling customer - activate, counselling customer-support and intensive service customers). The classification tool will (in future) be based on individual data (e.g. gender, age, job experience) which are provided by the internal placement, counselling and information system - VerBIS). Together with the job-exchange and a job robot VerBIS is part of the "Virtual Labour Market". The tool proposes the assignment to one of the four customer groups based on the input data. This is the starting point for the placement agent to determine the action that needs to be taken in this particular case and to develop a customized action plan. In doing so, the adviser may change the group allocation. Support requirements are being differentiated and relate to motivation/commitment, skills/qualifications, obstacles and specific labour market conditions, these parameters stem from competence research: subject-related methodological, social, action and personal skills. As a second step the placement agent's assessment determines the final customer group assignment and the next steps, which aim at an effective and efficient deployment of staff and activation instruments. For each customer group dedicated action programmes are available (placement, change of perspectives, overcoming obstacles to employment, training, intensive assistance).

b) Profiling in the form of matching applicant and job profiles in the job exchange of the "Virtual Labour Market" (VLM)

The "Virtual Labour Market" (VLM) is a central database that acts as the technological enabler for including a large number of characteristics in the job matching and for creating personalized applicant profiles for the customers. Also soft skills can be captured and included in the matching. The matching consists of an automatic comparison of jobseeker profiles and vacancy profiles, search results are listed both for jobseekers and employers.

# 4.3 Netherlands: Kansmeter by Manon Fretz (CWI NL)

In 1999 the Netherlands introduced the Kansmeter as a tool to determine the 'distance' between jobseeker and the labour market. The personal situation, the occupational, education and training profiles and the ability for independent job search are included in the profiling (job search profile). The jobseeker prepares for the interview with a questionnaire. A structured discussion of abilities, vocational experience and expectations takes place according to the STARR interviewing method. The placement agent's assessment of the different elements is supported by a checklist and a decision-making matrix. As a result, possibly after a second interview with a more intensive assessment, the jobseekers are classified into four groups according to their distance to the labour market ("phases").

Experience has shown that up to now Kansmeter focused excessively on a theoretical position in the labour market and on spotting problems. Consequently many jobseekers are transferred to the unemployment insurance, which is responsible for integration programmes, too early, i.e.

before any placement was attempted and without evaluating their experience during the job search

In future at the onset of unemployment the main focus will be on the question: "Is the customer capable of looking for a job?", only in exceptional cases will the answer be negative and thus give rise to the responsibility of the insurance (customer stream B). As a rule, priority will be given to the placement by CWI as the "fastest track to work". This might run parallel to vocational training provided by the insurance (customer stream A).

The experience from job search and placement efforts is to be continuously fed back into the profiling to gain a more reliable perspective than at the first interview. After 3, 6, and 9 months the classification in customer streams A or B shall be reviewed and possibly changed.

The right type of assistance for clients in stream A is to be determined by simple targeting. This is based on the search behaviour as described in a check list, the labour market position that results from the ratio of jobseekers to vacancies in the accessible labour market segment. A 'chance explorer' (internet-based) provides support by offering statistical information about vacancies, applicants, number of unemployed persons who found similar jobs during the last six months and promising search channels.

Recently a new tool has been developed for the job seekers in the form of a workbook which contains the search profile, the action plan, the applicant's CV and helps him or her to file all applications, the replies to them and his or her search activities in general. The folder supports the search strategy and at the same time documents the customer's activities for the CWI. Also those looking for a job independently must regularly contact the CWI.

The further development of the Kansmeter in the Netherlands moves toward dynamic profiling and better coordination of job search and integration programmes. Quality and transparency are improved by the tools for applicants and placement agents. There is a shift from early activation by integration programmes in case of potential reemployment problems to activation during the job search. This is a consequence of the "deactivation" effect that was observed during the integration programmes.

# 4.4 United Kingdom: UK activation programme by Keith Walton (JCP UK)

Keith Walton explained the JCP's plans to boost the efficiency of the proven "Job Search First" strategy and to activate the recipients of incapacity benefits, a group that had generally not been included hitherto. JCP is testing customer segmentation based on customer profiles defined by the counsellors and statistical methods.

- 1. A field test will run until mid-2005 to determine how well the counsellors can recognize those customers that will be back in employment fast and those that will need a long time. They are classified into the customer groups 'green', 'yellow', and 'red' which during the test has no consequences for activation.
- 2. The data from the Work and Pensions Longitudinal Survey (WPLS) are used to forecast the probability of fast reemployment and to understand the quality of statistical forecasts. The findings are expected for the autumn of 2005.
- 3. The WPLS results are also applied to model the most efficient forms of assistance for the jobseekers.
- 4. The pilot programme Building on New Deal (BoND) wants to determine how the job-seekers' expectations for finding and keeping a job, that are critical for finding work, may be used in the development of reemployment strategies. A Customer Assessment Tool (CAT) helps the counsellors.
- 5. A classification according to the ability to find work fast is being tested for people that are

filing new applications for incapacity benefits to determine the support to be offered by JCP.

6. A customer survey on the use of internet, JCP kiosks, and SMS texting triggered considerations of diversifying the methods of communicating with customers.

These projects are testing and preparing new methods of customer segmentation to improve the employment administration's efficiency, to save money and manpower without jeopardizing the priority of active job search.

# 4.5 France: Projet d'Action Personnalisé by Mireille Fric (ANPE FR)

In 2001 ANPE introduced the "Projet d'Action Personnalisé (PAP)" to develop personalized job search plans for jobseekers. The concept provides for six steps to be taken together by the placement agent and the jobseeker during their meetings to prepare the action plan:

- 1. Preparation of the interview with a questionnaire for first or update interviews,
- 2. building confidence, establishing the rules of the game,
- 3. Problem analysis with the profiling tool GAPP (Guide de l'Analyse partagée à la Proposition),
- 4. define priorities for the integration together,
- 5. define action steps,
- 6. Summary and evaluation of the interview results.

The structured interviews shall help to develop a clear idea of the jobseekers skills, suitable jobs and search strategies together with him or her, i.e. to set up a "project". According to the jobseeker's degree of autonomy and the precision of the "project" the customers are assigned to seven groups which define the type of services provided. There is self-service for autonomous customers, specific support or permanent guidance for defined periods, either for the job search or the preparation of the "project".

Every six months at the latest the tasks assigned in the action plan and the group assignment are verified and reviewed. When unemployment persists for a longer period counselling and support can be intensified.

First evaluations show a clear acceleration of integration and better stability of the employment taken up. Surveys of the jobless attested their high degree of satisfaction with the quality and professionalism of the contacts.

In the future PAP's efficiency is to be enhanced. The following improvements are planned:

- Currently the availability of the applicants is based on their status in the past. Positive
  experience was gained with the applicants' statements regarding their availability in the
  next month (early information on non availability due to job interviews, short jobs, hospital) and will be systematically included in the communication in the future.
- 2. One intends to distinguish the customer streams to cut down on the time expended between the first registration as unemployed and the registration's renewal
- 3. A simple classification by age, repeated unemployment, supply/demand ratio in the occupation sought shall permit an adjustment of the initial counselling effort and faster placement.
- 4. Internet communication shall be expanded for low-risk unemployed persons to obtain current information on their status and search activities.
- 5. The intensity of contacts with the placement agent is to be varied according to customer groups.

# 4.6 Denmark: Job Barometer by Jakob Dam Glynstrup (AMS DK) and Michael Rosholm (University of Aarhus DK)

In December 2004 Denmark introduced the "Job Barometer" to standardize the profiling by the employment offices responsible for the insured unemployed and the local governments who are responsible for unemployed persons that do not receive benefits.

The Job Barometer is part of a special profiling concept that includes the following tools:

- customer questionnaire to prepare for the interview with the placement officer
- · customer account listing the periods during which public benefits were received
- Job Barometer
- dialogue manual for the placement officer

The Job Barometer is a statistical model calculating the probability of finding employment within the next six months based on the customer account information which provides the placement officer with an overview of the labour market opportunities. The results are translated into a traffic light colour code for good, average and poor chances. The Job Barometer is meant to standardize the assessments made by different staff members and organizations and in this way to facilitate communication and an exchange between the partners.

The customer questionnaire helps the jobseeker to prepare for the profiling interview and supplies personal data not contained in the customer account.

The dialogue manual is a kind of checklist for the placement officer to work through the different topics systematically:

- the individual's perception of his or her prospects on the labour market
- · vocational qualifications and experience
- personal and social skills
- his or her financial situation
- and the condition of his or her health

The degree to which jobseeker characteristics and labour market requirements match is recorded in five stages for the assessment. The assessment is repeated at regular intervals by continuous profiling.

Thus the Job Barometer helps to assess the opportunities and allocate the services creating a uniform standard of comparison for placement agents in AMS and communal agencies which shows jobseekers their position on the labour market.

# 4.7 Workshop 1: Profiling and professional orientation for young people

# 4.7.1 Germany: Profiling in career guidance by Karen Schober (BA D)

The career guidance services distinguish between the "assessment of potential" when counselling school-leavers to determine the interests and aptitude for certain occupational fields as an orientation and "profiling" to assist with the placement in suitable apprenticeship training.

The career guidance services combine the assistance provided for the first career choice with placement in apprenticeship positions. In the process of guidance and counselling the assessment of the general ability/readiness of a young person for in company training comes first before any placement activities are started.

In occupational orientation and for the young peoples' occupational choice the "assessment of potential" is becoming increasingly important. A variety of tools are available on the market for

self-assessment. The BA provides "Explorix" and "Mach's richtig" to the young people free of charge. The Psychological Service of the Employment Agencies uses tests for choosing an occupation or a course of studies according to interests and abilities. Only after the personal interview and sometimes a test or assessment has confirmed the aptitude for specific apprenticeship training according to the requirements described in the BERUFEnet" database (<a href="http://www.arbeitsagentur.de">http://www.arbeitsagentur.de</a>) the young person is registered as <a href="mailto:seeking.gentur.de">seeking a training place</a>.

Profiling is used to assess the placement opportunities in relation to the abilities and other personal characteristics of the applicants, the training requirements of the employers and the specific market conditions. The counsellor will assess nine dimensions with several sub-categories.

Since many companies offering training are dissatisfied with the training maturity, knowledge level, and social skills of the trainees the standards for the requirements in the dual training system are currently evaluated and revised in a cooperative effort between the social partners and the schools.

As part of the "Training Pact" between the Federal Government and the employers a "skills check" was introduced for those who had failed to find a training place at the end of 2004, hoping to revive the efforts to find adequate training in this way. This skills check has been developed by the BA's Psychological Service and is based on the test for occupational choice.

# 4.7.2 Hungary: Profiling of new entrants to the labour market by András Vladiszavlyev, (OMMK, Hungary)

Hungary is currently testing a profiling tool as part of a PHARE project to assess the risk of long-term unemployment. A statistical model for estimating the expected duration of unemployment is being tested, which refers to gender, age, general and vocational educational attainment, last wage earned, and place of residence for modelling.

The system assists placement agents to classify customers as

- 1. job-seekers who can find employment themselves with self-information systems,
- 2a. jobseekers who will find a job with the help of the placement agents and job search plans.
- 2b. jobseekers who lack skills and knowledge, competitiveness or employability and who therefore need special help.

Qualification, mobility, motivation, attitude to work, appearance, and social background are to be considered for the classification.

Special attention is given to young unemployed people to give them guidance and support for their career start. Within 2 months a profile and within 3 months a job search plan is to be prepared for all young people under 25. Independent of the profiling results these young people shall be provided with services for activation within six months.

Further assistance is provided by a wide variety of information services. Computer systems show statistics of labour market developments: the number of graduates from certain types of schools, the demand and supply for jobs for all unemployed people as well as job entrants. An internet-based service for occupational orientation is under preparation.

## 4.8 Workshop 2 Individual assessment

# 4.8.1 Belgium: Automatizing detection of guidance needs by Jean Pierre Deroo, Peggy Van Den Steen (VDAB)

The Flemish VDAB developed a self-help tool (INDICATE) to detect already at the registration as a jobseeker whether the jobseeker is capable or not to help himself on the labour market. INDICATE is a project supported under the EQUAL programme of the European Commission.

VDAB developed an additional vocational orientation instrument (e-Jobguidance) for those jobseekers who are self serving, but who do not know what professions are suitable for them. This instrument makes use of a database (CO.BR.A) which includes 600 occupations with about 6000 skills (of these 73 general skills and 2,500 basic professional skills). This large number of skills is grouped in about 200 skills clusters which the user can query in the form of tables. An algorithm links the skills filtered out by the user with the ones of CO.BR.A which delivers suitable occupations (max 20). To verify the demand of these occupations on the labour market a statistical set of data is provided in the "employability check" and finally they are linked directly to the actual vacancy database for that profession. Last but not least the user can select one or several occupations for which he or she wants to apply and can register them in his own personal file. Prior thereto the jobseeker must comply with some additional requirements (factors of discrimination) which may be discussed with a placement agent, sometimes over the phone if necessary.

The personal file is matched against the vacancies at the time of registration. The job seeker receives suitable vacancies for his/her search profile with a weekly update. E-Jobguidance is an ESF-project and is still in the test phase. It is up for evaluation by the end of 2005 and available on the Internet from 2006 onward.

# 4.8.2 Norway: Self service on the internet by Kristin Kvanvig and Tor Sandvik)

Since spring 2004 jobless persons can register as unemployed with <u>AETAT.no</u> over the internet which makes them independent of office hours. Employers can enter vacancies and search among all unemployed persons for candidates, not only among those that have uploaded their CV.

Data of the input into the internet platform and ARENA's internal databases are simultaneously exchanged. The jobseekers can control which of their data are to be disclosed to the employers (anonymous CV without a name or the names of previous employers). Vacancies entered by employers are checked for compliance with the standards before being entered into the system.

The jobseekers' profiles are automatically matched against the vacancies and suitable job offers are emailed. Several search profiles and interesting vacancies can be saved on a private page which the employers can use to contact anonymous applicants.

Also the registration required to receive benefits can be made via the internet. At the end of 2004 about 40% of the jobseekers made use of the internet registration, younger and better skilled applicants more frequently than older or low-skilled ones.

Employers are increasingly using the internet for recruiting.

Some problems are perceived for those unemployed people who do (can) not use the internet, because they will not receive information about vacancies or only too late.

A law will enter into force in July 2005 which entitles each jobseeker to an analysis of his or her need for assistance upon registration. This evaluation, as well, is offered in the form of an

internet questionnaire with immediate response. If the person is assigned to the "Jobseeker Service" this is automatically accepted, other classifications trigger an invitation for an interview within three weeks to verify the classification.

AETAT tries to improve both simple assessment tools as well as such based on psychological test.

Much time is saved in the placement service and by the jobseekers with the new form of access via the internet, it also enhances the acceptance of AETAT, especially by younger jobseekers. Profiling will be important also for the upcoming reforms of the employment administration, public insurance and social welfare administrations to reach the target groups that need to be activated.

# 4.9 Workshop 3 Organizational implications

## 4.9.1 Sweden: Logbook Profiles by Samuel Engblom (AMS Sweden)

The Swedish Employment Service reformed to come to uniform standards of service, provide legal security and increase efficiency. Its services were clustered in nine groups (7 for jobseekers, 2 for employers). AMS' accessibility is optimized by an equally strong expansion of the communication channels "personal contact at the local employment office", telephone and internet.

Internet communication will become quite significant in the future. The finished prototype of the system is to be tested in six local offices at the end of 2005. Jobseekers receive a personal website "My Page" including the elements "My Individual Action Plan" and "My Labour Market". The website is used to establish and record contacts with AMS, to define search profiles, to send out applications and record search activities. AMS must compile "My Individual Action Plan" together with the customer within four weeks and revise it every six months. The services offered to the jobseeker are described and his or her obligation for searching and contacting are laid down. The website consists of the following parts

- "My Jobs" includes the automatically generated placement proposals which the jobseeker must follow up are shown and at the same time he or she may save the vacancies that he/she found himself/herself;
- "My activities" is a log of the actions agreed between the jobseeker and AMS and their outcomes;
- "My contacts" is used to record the contacts with AMS by type and a memo on the outcome by the placement agent;
- "My CV" contains the applicant's standardized resume which is used for matching and
- "My profile" which is the search profile, e.g. the applicant's preferred occupation or region.

"My Labour Market" provides information about the segment of the labour market that corresponds to the applicant's profile. Statistics on employer requirements and search profiles and methods of successful applicants can be made available.

In the future, the evaluation of the internet activities (logs) shall provide information on sufficiently active search behaviour, suitable search channels and compliance with the action plan. By comparing the action plans of different employment offices quality shall become comparable and uniform standards shall be guaranteed to increase AMS' efficiency.

The internet approach "My page" is a communication platform for applicant and AMS and for the job search. The evaluation of the information will permit a dynamic observation of different behavioural and structural profiles for changes over time and a suitable adjustment of the services provided.

# 4.9.2 Austria: Screening, Segmentation and Organizational Reform by Georg Waller (AMS Austria)

When Austria's AMS reoriented its counselling and placement services (1999-2003) it decided against statistically defined customer segmentation, instead, and based on expert surveys, it introduced a new three zone model to serve the jobseekers. At the core of the new organizational model is the subdivision or 'segmentation' of the customer group "jobseekers" according to different (objective) problems and (subjective) service needs. Thus the allocation to the segments "information", "service or counselling" and "intensive assistance" is at first based on the jobseeker's request (labour market related information, assistance for the job search or need for intensive individual guidance and support and programme participation). The first routing of the customer flow is based on determining the individual customer's requests. During the first interview in the service zone the individual's problems are defined and placement strategies are discussed. Placement opportunities are verified with an "Instant Matching" (Reality Check) and based on this "rough profiling" the next service strategies are determined which are bindingly agreed in the action plans (since 2005). Thus the final decision on the zone classification and the intensity of service required by the particular jobseeker rests generally with the placement agent in Austria.

All jobseekers that are unemployed for longer than 3 months will be passed on to the counselling zone. The following groups also count as counselling customers

- persons with significant physical, mental, psychological or social handicaps;
- lack of vocational orientation or qualification and insufficient potential for self-help;
- · unsolved problems regarding care for others and
- young people with insufficient educational qualifications.

The next step in the counselling zone is a more in-depth profiling to establish the basis for customized services and the use of programmes.

After the evaluation of the pilot phase of the zone model showed positive results it was rolled out to all local employment offices between 2001 and 2003. During the pilot phase the average duration of unemployment could be shortened without additional staff resources and despite increasing unemployment. The number of outflows in less than 3 months increased, the average duration of benefit processing was shortened and support activities clearly increased. The expenditure for programmes was increased, however, by 15.5% between 2001 and 2003.

# 4.10 Workshop 4: Evaluation studies

# 4.10.1 Switzerland: SAPS for effective measures by Thomas Ragni (Seco, CH)

The idea behind SAPS (= Statistically Assisted Programme Selection) which was developed jointly by the Swiss Employment Service (Seco) and St. Gallen University is not so much that of profiling than that of an effective and efficient "targeting" system. Specifically this means that SAPS is *not* identifying the characteristics of jobseekers who had a high LTU risk in the past to provide intensive service to current jobseekers with the same 'profile', rather the purpose is to identify those *programmes* and *actions* that proved to be of maximum efficiency in the past for each specific 'combination' of characteristics. SAPS assumes that the relative programme efficiency for particular individuals is different for each stage in their working lives and for each environmental condition ("individual heterogeneity of effect").

Thus SAPS is an 'expert system' that aims at maximizing the efficiency of the allocation to different programmes. SAPS computes a special recommendation for each jobseeker according to 'employability indicators' (EI) which is then made available to the placement agent. The EI

indicate the probability of finding a job within the next 12 months, if person Y attends programme X as determined by SAPS.

An optimization problem is modelled, i.e. the system intends to optimize the impact on the Swiss PES' four effectiveness indicators by calculating the expected outcome in relation to a specific combination of characteristics. The preliminary study on SAPS' effects in 2003 showed that the reintegration rate with SAPS was 16% better than for assignments to programmes without SAPS. In a pilot study (April-October 2005) SAPS is tested in 16 regional agencies and the results are compared to those of a control group (assignment without SAPS). Based on the results of this evaluation study a decision on a general introduction of SAPS in 2006 will be made.

# 4.10.2 Germany: Evaluating early identification by Helmut Rudolph (IAB, DE)

In 2000 the Federal Employment Services tested the reliability of risk forecasts for long-term unemployment in three employment offices. The experiment compared the assessment of the placement agents with those of a statistical model. The placement agents used a checklist to predict the potential risk for about 12,000 unemployed persons with respect to qualifications, motivation, personal characteristics, and social background and then made an overall assessment on their risk of becoming long-term unemployed. This was used in combination with a probability score for long-term unemployment computed by a statistical model to divide these persons into two groups: those at risk and those without perceivable risk. High-risk candidates were randomly assigned to a control group or a group that was offered case management for more intensive assessment and support in finding a new job right after they became unemployed. Since not all of these candidates were willing to participate in the voluntary case management, this group was divided in participants and non-participants. The purpose of the test was to examine

- 1. how precisely long-term unemployment can be predicted by a placement agent or by the selected statistical model and
- 2. whether early case management assistance will speed up reemployment.

The evaluation findings after one and after two years show that both the assessment by the placement agents and by the statistical model can distinguish different types of jobless people. Certainly there are some miss-classifications which can be attributed to the fast diagnosis in the pilot study or to luck or coincidence.

However, the duration of unemployment was not decreased by case management. After two years there was only an insignificantly higher number of people employed in the case management group than in the control group. But the proportion of long-term unemployed was higher among the case management customers. The unemployment of the persons assigned to the risk group that did not participate in the case management ended significantly earlier and they became less frequently long term unemployed. After one year they were employed only slightly more often, though; after two years there was no difference between the two groups anymore. That the non-participants' unemployment ended so fast can in part be explained by a selection effect, because the group includes persons who already had a prospective employment or found a job fast. Also, the control effect that led to cancellations of unemployment registrations is obvious, because the non-participants were found not available for placement.

The simple means used in the pilot test seem to be capable of distinguishing the different risk levels and can certainly be improved by fine-tuning. The services provided did not have a preventive effect, possibly because training programmes tend to defer job search activities temporarily.

#### 5 Conference results

The concepts and tools presented at the profiling seminar prove that the PES continue to reform in order to upgrade their services, to adapt better to the jobseekers' and employers' needs and to increase efficiency. Different concepts and tools of profiling are used for this purpose.

A number of observations follow from the profiling seminar's presentations in the plenary and the working groups as well as the discussions. In a concise form they are reflected in the statements during the final panel discussion<sup>2</sup>: What did the participants learn and what can they take home from the seminar?

(Description: Person = statement final panel discussion; country: = presentation)

# 1. Precise and differentiate definition of the term "Profiling"

It is insufficient to call profiling a diagnosis tool for the assessment of the risk of long-term unemployment which is applied by the assessment of a placement agent, screening, or statistical models. The following terms have to be linked with profiling: Assessment, diagnosis, targeting, segmentation, streaming, statistical profiling, control by profiles.

The roles of profiling are much more diverse. Profiles cannot only be compiled for risk assessment, but also to determine the adequate service, to deploy resources and programmes efficiently and even to select the right type of communication channel (S, UK).

Profiling is a combination of customer-oriented approach and process-oriented organization of business processes. One might even abandon the term profiling in favour of that of customized services (Fretz).

The following survey summarizes the different approaches presented at the seminar by purpose, tools and methods and the current stage of implementation. Some of the concepts are already used in the field, while others are in the testing phase or under preparation. These profiling approaches are an integral part of the respective national labour market policies which might include additional elements and instruments not mentioned here.

Heinrich Alt, Director Operations Bundesagentur für Arbeit (BA), Germany

Manon Fretz, Centrum voor Werk en Inkomen (CWI) Netherlands, Advisor for product development and innovation

Mireille Fric, Agence Nationale pour l'Emploi (ANPE), France, Director for the development of products and services of the Direction Général

**Frank Kavanagh**, EU-DG Employment and Social Affairs, Director Unit Public Employment Services **Robert Lipp**, Department of Employment and Work Relations (DEWR), Australia, Director of the Evaluation and Programme Performance Branch.

**Keith Walton**, JobCenterPlus, Vereinigtes Königreich, Manager for Policy Issues **Ulrich Walwei (Chair**), Deputy Director of the Institut für Arbeitsmarkt- und Berufsforschung, Nürnberg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Participants in the final panel discussion:

Country	Project	Purpose	Status	Methods/tools
AUS	JSCI/JSA	Diagnosis; Targeting; Allocation of resources	Introduced in 1994; Continuous im- provement	JSCI/JSA= Statistical diagnostic processes; based on factors predicting LTU risks; Weighting of factors based on assessments by experts and stakeholders
NL	Kansmeter	Diagnosis Segmentation	Introduced in 1999, Revision / ctd. de- velopment of the concept	Questionnaire STARR interviewing method Decision-making matrix Placement officer manual Chance Explorer
FR	PAP	Diagnosis Segmentation	Introduced in 2001 Evaluation Ctd. development	Registration questionnaire Updating questionnaire GAPP diagnostic method Reemployment plan PARE
UK	JCP Jobseeker strategy Jobseekers Incapacity benefits	Segmentation statistical targeting	considerations of how to improve effi- ciency and target new customer groups	Jobseeker's agreement' work focussed interview follow-up Segmentation Research Field study 2005 WPLS data analysis Targeting research BoND assessment tool (pilot 10/2005)
DK	Job Barometer	Segmentation exit probability	Introduced in Dec. 2004	Statistical model
DE	VAM	Customer flow management, Matching	Prototypes intro- duced Ctd. development underway	Classification tool Job Exchange, Job Robot, VerBIS
DE	Occupation	Diagnosis Matching	introduced, under review	Tests Decision-making matrix for career guidance officers
HU	Profiling trial	Segmentation LTU prediction	Test	Statistical model
В	INDICATE Employability-Check	Profiling skills Self-Service	Test phase Rollout planned for end of 2005	Skills database and skills clusters
N	Internet job exchange	Entering a profile via internet matching	introduced planned: Inter- net-based customer segmentation	Linking of internet and AMS databases
SE	MyPage	Internet profiles	Prototype Pilot end of 2005 in 6 LEO	Statistical analysis of activities
Α	3-zone model	Customer flow management	Introduced in 2003	Expert assessment
CH	SAPS	Targeting; Efficient allocation of programmes	Pilot phase until 10/2005	Statistical method based on administrative data
DE	Profiling trial	Segmentation LTU prediction	Trial	Statistical model Evaluation

## 2. "Profiling" to optimize business processes

Profiling is not an end, it is a possible means to offer higher quality, more efficient and economical services for different customer groups (K. Walton). Profiling provides a possibility to understand better who the customers are, why they are at risk of becoming long-term unemployed and how they can be put back into work in a more focused way.

As a second step the profiling must trigger a clearly defined business process in which customers are segmented and a standardized action programme as a third step. In the fourth step the PES must define the expected activities together with the customer and set them out in a reintegration agreement and finally it must be possible to control and verify the results (H. Alt).

Customer segmentation can be by services offered or by contact intensity or alternatively by contact channels.

An exchange of profiles defined according to agreed and universally accepted standards can facilitate the business processes across different cooperating partners in labour market policy (PES, insurance companies, municipalities, programme organizers) when these responsibilities are distributed (NL: CWI, insurance, municipalities; DK: AMS and municipalities).

## 3. Integration of profiling in organisational and quality policies

Profiling can only fully contribute to making business processes more efficient, if it is part of a general organisational strategy of customer streaming and quality assurance policy, specific to customer groups. Even the best of diagnosis will be useless, if the services defined cannot be assigned to certain groups of jobseeker profiles or if the resources for the services agreed in the reintegration agreements are not available. While profiling forms the basis for customized services, the streaming policy ensures the correct sequence of the interventions.

These streaming and quality assurance policies define the discretion the placement agents have with regard to customer segmentation, the timing and intensity of interventions. The trend is towards staged processes, where priority is given to activation for job search and the intensity of support increases gradually with the duration of unemployment (e.g. F, NL, UK).

# 4. Dynamic application of profiling

One-time profiling at the beginning of the unemployment spell entails the danger of misjudgements, unsuccessful job-search strategies and the assignment of unsuitable services. The risk consists, both, in overemphasizing weaknesses while underestimating strengths and an excessively positive assessment of opportunities. Thus the policies presented provide for verifications of profiles and reintegration plans at regular intervals to permit their review and strategic adjustments after the initial steps have been taken. To verify a customer's assistance needs dynamic profiling draws on the experience gained from all previous job applications or activation measures. Therefore such streaming policies define (maximum) revision intervals for the profiles (NL: 3, 6 and 9 months after the onset of unemployment; F and DK: max. every 6 months). Alternatives are under consideration that will differentiate the frequency of customer contacts and thus the updating of the profiles by customer groups (F).

Another option to use profiling flexibly concerns the scope of a diagnosis and the input required for it. The Kansmeter distinguishes between the "intake" interview with the standard instrument and a potential "qualified intake" interview if there is additional need for diagnosis. Germany knows short profiling and in-depth profiling.

Defining different profiling intensities can avoid both "under profiling (the description is insufficient for the agreement of specific steps for reintegration) and excessive profiling (diagnostic

input is not warranted).

## 5. Adapting profiling tools to the customer groups

The role and tools of profiling depend largely on the type of clients the PES have to deal with, which in turn depends on the PES' legal mandate in the respective country and the country's social security system. In the Anglo-Saxon countries (UK, Australia) where the national PES are not only responsible for unemployment insurance customers, but as a "means-tested public employment service" more general for "welfare customers" (welfare recipients, incapacity benefit recipients etc.) "), profiling is first and foremost a tool for the allocation of resources and related customer streaming.

In continental Europe and Scandinavia where the risk of unemployment is usually covered by an independent insurance of the mutually supportive community type, i.e. is separate from other risks such as illness, incapacity, disability etc., the national PES mainly deal with insurance customers. Means-tested benefit recipients are typically the responsibility of the municipalities. Insurance customers include all qualification categories and usually have more of a potential for self-help, therefore those countries' profiling aims not only at LTU prevention, but also at the development of internet tools to improve the matching based on the "profiles" for the "self-help customer group".

# 6. Transparency to promote the acceptance of profiling tools

Profiling tools can only be successfully deployed, if they are accepted by all stakeholders: placement officers, jobseekers, and employers. Placement officers will reject the profiling, if they have to fear that this will endanger their jobs or devalue their skills<sup>3</sup>. The risk for jobseekers is that the assignment to risk groups excludes them from services and stigmatizes them in the eyes of the employers. Employers are sceptical that the profiling results will really be suitably detailed to fit their requirements. The Australian experience shows that this scepticism can be dispelled over time during real-life operation (Lipp). Denmark developed the Job Barometer in close cooperation with the placement agents of AMS and the municipalities. In France and the Netherlands the profiling results are made transparent in dialogues with the applicants. The acceptance of profiling seems to increase, if the results seem well founded and understandable both for the jobseekers and the placement agents. Tools like the Job Explorer (NL) and the possibility to compare the jobseeker's profile with those of successful jobseekers or competitors (MyPage, S) might very well make them more receptive for the profiling result, because they have a more realistic view of the position on the labour market and they are provided with information to gain such insight.

#### 7. Looking for strengths, not weaknesses

Risk profiling by itself might over-emphasize the focus on hypothetical positions without fully exploiting actual opportunities on the labour market. When the decision to use labour market policy support is already made at an early stage it may diminish the searching efforts of placement agents and job seekers while at the same time triggering expensive measures (NL). Risk prognosis constitutes a risk. Which point in time is the perfect one to decide on the support to be given is still an open issue (Fric). In future profiling should rather concentrate on discovering hidden talent (Fretz, Alt). For this purpose new concepts and methods need to be developed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Court decisions prevented the introduction of targeting in Canada for violation of data privacy. Cutting the staff of the placement services had been discussed for the same time for which the introduction of targeting had been planned.

# 8. Use of jobseeker profiles for better job matching

For modern computer systems the encoding of a wealth of details on the skills and knowledge defined during individual profiling is not a problem. A search profile must no longer be limited to the encoding of the jobseeker's training, the desired occupation or the economic sector. Special expertise, experience and things like social skills can be added. All of these features can be applied in the automatic matching of jobseeker and job profiles to a much larger extent than in the past. This, of course, requires that the vacancy profiles are also captured with more detail. New standards for the description of employer requirements are necessary.

Extended matching will either need new coding systems to describe additional criteria, which must be organized and clustered by themes to be viable in practice and signal correspondence. Or new search algorithms need to be provided which search for key words, consider similarities and indicate the degree of correspondence as e.g. internet search engines do. Some approaches were presented in the form of the VAM (D), Indicate (B) and MyPage (S). The utilization of enhanced jobseeker and vacancy profiles in automatic matching for placement proposals can ease the work load of the placement agent and support the jobseekers in their independent search.

## 9. Evaluation of profiling tools and concepts

Many of the tools presented are either new, in test or planning phases. The new tools for evaluating customer profiles themselves have as yet hardly been evaluated (Fric). The results after piloting and the experience after a nationwide roll-out need to be evaluated to determine their benefit or weaknesses and apply these findings in the development of the next stages of these tools and policies. Will the new tools support the business processes as desired? Do the placement agents see them as helpful and do they use them? Do they result in a better allocation of resources and a faster and more sustainable integration of the jobless? Might self-information systems result in a new type of marginalization of those jobless people who cannot use them adequately? Do they contribute to avoiding and reducing long-term unemployment? "You need to look at how your profiling fits into the whole process of delivering assistance (R. Lipp)". These questions cannot be finally answered at the moment, if at all.

The PESs are not only looking at the tool's effectiveness (Does the tool deliver?) nowadays, but also increasingly at its efficiency. In contrast to businesses the PES cannot assess efficiency solely according to the standards of business economics; rather such an assessment is a policy issue that needs to consider the social mandate of such a service (final discussion).

Tools and reforms have often been evaluated, but mostly only with regard to a few aspects or during test phases: (Examples: Austria when testing customer segmentation; Australia: JSCI; Switzerland: SAPS in preparation).

# 10. Good practice exchange

The seminar demonstrated the experts' great need to engage in an exchange of information on concepts and tools for updating the European Employment Services. Employment Services may also gain efficiency by engaging in a mutual exchange of experience (Fric). Especially the new Eastern European Member States used the opportunity to scout for ideas and contacts for their projects. Already during the seminar participants agreed on mutual visits to get a closer look at some tools on a bilateral level and to explore their transferability to the national environment.

The European Commission intends to revive a working group on long-term unemployment at the European level within the network of the Employment Services where the countries' experience with profiling can be exchanged. A multinational project group has been formed within FAS Ireland. The Commission continues to support transnational projects on the modernization of employment services (Kavanagh).

A follow-up conference in 1 ½ or 2 years was suggested (Walton).

## 11. How can profiling contribute to mitigating the problem of long-term unemployment?

This was the dominant question during the final discussion and the answers were rather cautious. A partial answer is provided by the fact that several countries now tend to emphasize activation for job search more strongly and to apply preventive labour market policy interventions with more restraint: The tool's general indiscriminate use is seen sceptically, but it is considered useful for clearly defined groups of jobless people that are severely at risk. The original concept of "Profiling to prevent a person's long-term unemployment" has become secondary to the objective of improving the quality of the placement processes which may indirectly contribute to reducing long-term unemployment: "Profiling for better services".

The seminar organizers hope that the seminar helped to define the "profiles of suitable tools" for the reform activities of the European Employment Services. Our thanks go to the speakers and participants, the financial sponsors, and the organizers.

#### 6 Literature and References

DEWRSB (1998): Job Seeker Classification Instrument Report.

DEWRSB (1999): Performance of the Job Seeker Classification Instrument.

Eberts, R. W. (1997): The Use of Profiling to Target Services in State Welfare-to-Work Programs: An Example of Process and Implementation. Kalamazoo, Michigan: W.E. Upjohn Institute for Employment Research.

Hasluck, C./Elias, P./Green, A. E./Pitcher, J. (1997): Identifying People at Risk of Long-Term Unemployment. A Literature Review. Institute for Employment Research Warwick.

PLS RAMBØLL Management (2001): Study on Early identification of High Risk Unemployed. European Commission, DG Employment and Social Affairs, 2001.

European Commission (1998): The European Employment Strategy.

European Commission (1999): The European Employment Strategy: Investing in People, Investing in more and better jobs. CE-18-98-631-EN-C.

OECD (Ed.) (1998): Early Identification of Jobseekers at Risk of Long-Term Unemployment. The Role of Profiling. OECD Proceedings.

Rudolph, Helmut (2001): Profiling as an Instrument for Early Identification of People at Risk of Long Term Unemployment. In: Patricia Weinert (Ed.): Employability: From Theory to Practice. Transaction Publishers. New Brunswick (USA), London (UK), p.25-49.

Rudolph, Helmut; Michael Müntnich (2001): Profiling zur Vermeidung von Langzeitarbeitslosigkeit \* erste Ergebnisse aus einem Modellprojekt. In: Mitteilungen aus der Arbeitsmarkt- und Berufsforschung 34. Jg./ No.4, 2001, p. 530-553.

Sidelmann, Peter, Christian Bason, Angela Köllner (2001): Früherkennung von Personen mit hohem Arbeitslosigkeitsrisiko: Ergebnisse einer EU-Studie. In: Mitteilungen aus der Arbeitsmarkt- und Berufsforschung, 34. Jg./2001, No.4, p.554-566.

#### 7 Annex

# 7.1 Seminar Outline (August 2004)

"Development of profiling instruments as tools for a preventive approach to LTU"

EU Profiling Seminar, January 12-14, 2005 in Nuremberg (VP/2004/007)

The EU Commission (DG Empl) supports the organization of a profiling seminar for European Public Employment Services by the Federal Employment Service Germany, Bundesagentur für Arbeit (BA) and its Institute for Employment Research. The agenda is based on the following outline.

"Profiling" has become a keyword in assessing the strength and weaknesses of jobseekers to prepare personal action plans to evaluate the jobseekers' employability or job readiness. The PES in Europe use and develop different tools to improve profiling standards. As a tool at the personal level profiling entails a "promise" of a partnership between jobseekers and PES staff for customized support in job search activities according to the jobseeker's needs and competences. Profiling should help to define the scope of the jobs attainable for that individual and suitable LMP instruments for the identified needs.

On the other hand, profiling is an instrument that could help to gear support not only to the jobseekers in need but also to those who are likely to benefit most from the available resources. In this sense profiling may contribute to more efficient use of the PES' resources, both in terms of time spent for counselling and in terms of programme funding. The PES have to balance their activities between the needs defined by profiling and the available resources. This induces the use of profiles in deciding on the kind of support, its timing and costs. The different European countries have developed strategies to solve this conflict according to their legal framework, institutional culture and traditions, their budgets and labour market priorities.

Therefore "profiling" takes on a different and specific meaning within each national context. Profiling may be done differently for different groups of people even within countries or in varying institutional setups.

The call for proposals puts profiling in the context of the European Employment Strategy which calls for individual action plans for the integration of jobseekers and meaningful activation as instruments to prevent the inflow to LTU. To cover the great variety of national strategies and experiences we propose to use "profiling" in a broad sense. It shall include all systematic strategies to define support and activation needs starting from the assessment of jobseekers' strengths and weaknesses related to their job search capacities and labour market opportunities. Systematic strategy means that there are some standards of how to assess strengths and weaknesses and to identify jobseekers at risk of LTU or some rules for allocating resources according to jobseeker profiles. A wide definition of profiling allows the inclusion of screening approaches that define the LTU-risk according to a few simple characteristics as well as more sophisticated approaches using structured interviews, psychological tests or differentiated statistical risk scores. The inclusion of such a variety of approaches will provide an overview of what is considered to be a risk for becoming LTU and how it can be identified in the different countries.

A wide definition also allows to consider a wide range of experiences with the link between individual profiles and types of individual action plans by classifying jobseekers into different groups (segmentation) for different intensity of counselling or for assignment to effective instruments.

The draft agenda of a profiling seminar in this proposal reflects the above considerations. A presentation of the Australian experience, though not within the European Union and outside the scope of the European Employment Strategy, seems to be a chance to share the experience of the country with the longest record in profiling including adjustments and evaluation studies, which are still missing in most European countries. The expected audience of national experts from European member states should appreciate the rare opportunity for exchange with a representative of the Australian Department of Workplace Relations (DEWR) about the Jobseeker Screening Instrument (JSCI) and Job Seeker Assessment Instrument (JSAI). The DEWR studies on net programme impacts dealing with the cost effectiveness of programme participation and deadweight losses of referrals of persons possibly not in need of assistance should be of special interest.

The Dutch Kansmeter (since 1999) aims at measuring the distance from the labour market by means of a structured two-stage in-depth interview after registration of jobseekers to define their need for support and the responsibilities of support. It was a main element for the structural reforms and re-organization of the PES in The Netherlands.

The UK, in contrast, opted for a strategy of structured job search and against formal profiling after studies on the predictive power of jobseekers' characteristics on LTU risk. Because the identification accuracy for jobseekers in need was too poor and (very) early intervention was considered to be too costly, entailing the risk of deadweight losses by spending money on persons who could find work without support, the UK chose a strategy of constantly monitoring job search efforts and concentrating programme support on a later stage of unemployment. It seems as if this strategy might be revised for selected target groups. Additionally the PES developed the Customers Progress Kit as a psychological tool to monitor progress in job search efforts.

France introduced a new instrument to establish individual action plans for jobseekers in July 2001, le Projet d'Action Personnalisé (PAP). In a first step after registration jobseekers and PES staff establish the skills and the individual job expectations to determine the ability for autonomous search or the need for assistance. Results are written down in an individual action plan and guide the both sides' obligations in the integration efforts. A provisional segmentation into three categories of jobseekers is carried out: jobseekers with a clear view of a their search target and autonomous search capabilities; jobseekers in need of some assistance to define the job search target and search capabilities and jobseekers in need of more continuous assistance. The assistance categories can be revised according to progress or failure in the integration process, typically after six and 12 months of unemployment.

The Virtual Labour Market System (VLM) in Germany is an internet-based computer system with a free accessible self service part and an internal PES part. The public part allows jobseekers to post their job search profiles and employers to post job offers. This part of the VLM has been operational since December 2003. The internal part is scheduled for implementation from summer 2004 and shall replace the PES computer systems to administer jobseekers and job offers. Both parts contain new features for coding personal and job characteristics and a new search engine and matching technique allowing for a weighted evaluation of profiles.

Denmark has scheduled the implementation of a new Placement System for the end of 2004. It shall contain new quantitative (statistical) and qualitative (dialogue method) tools to systematically evaluate jobseekers' distance to the labour market. The IT support of the system shall guarantee the continuity and uniform evaluation of job search activities between PES staff as well as with other actors in the municipalities which are involved in the integration process. The Danish PES seems to have spend a lot of effort in elaborating a statistical model for measuring the distance to the labour market. It has weighted its strength in unifying classification standards as well as its short-comings in the application to individuals

In Switzerland the national PES SECO has introduced reforms under a number of performance indicators for local agencies to improve labour market outcomes. They currently discuss the implementation of a model of statistically assisted programme selection (SAPS) which is to support cost efficiency in the choice of LMP instruments. The model evaluates longitudinal data of jobseekers' past performance in various LMP programmes and compares programme types for a cost/benefit prediction for a new jobseeker with the same characteristics.

Austria makes use of profiling to classify jobseekers into three groups of customers to define the type of service needed, i.e. information, counselling or assistance.

These national examples seem to be the profiling approaches which have been implemented or are about to be implemented in a broad national context. Some other local or regional experiences have been or are carried out, but seem to have not yet reached the status of national profiling strategies. We therefore propose to have a presentation of national profiling strategies in the plenary sessions of the seminar.

The workshops as foreseen on the draft agenda shall allow for a closer look at organizational, methodological and evaluation details of each approach. Additionally, the workshop shall provide a forum for the presentation of experiences or plans from other countries, in short to cover profiling in Europe.

The first workshop "Profiling and professional orientation for young people" shall focus on those issues which have to be considered when profiling has to evaluate school performance and individual interests as a base of defining career prospects, qualification and assistance needs.

The second workshop "Individual assessment of strengths and weaknesses of jobseekers" shall focus on the scope of individual characteristics and job requirements that have to be addressed for meaningful profiling and the instruments used for their assessment.

The third workshop "Organizational implications of profiling and PES resources" looks into the requirements for staff qualifications and numbers, responsibilities and follow up of jobseekers. Contributions are expected on how profiling outcomes and segmentation of jobseekers can be related to LMP instruments and how available resources are balanced with the needs of jobseekers.

The fourth workshop "Statistics based profiling and evaluation studies" shall be an exchange of experience from preliminary studies to develop profiling approaches and from evaluation studies of the new instruments or organizational performance. It should include statistical evidence on the importance of profiling characteristics and on the impact of profiling and segmentation for unemployment prevention.

\_

# 7.2 Agenda

# Development of profiling instruments as tools for a preventive approach to LTU

# January 12, 2005

12:00h	Registration	
	Informal welcome coffee	
13:30 h	Plenary Session I	Chair: Sven Schütt (BA)
	Opening	Frank-J. Weise (CEO of BA)
13:45 h	Policy introduction by the European Commission	Antonis Kastrissianakis (DG Employment and Social Affairs)
14:00 h	Scientific outline including organizational announcements	Jutta Allmendinger (IAB Director)
14:30 h	Keynote: The Australian JSCI / JSAI profiling experience discussion	Robert Lipp (DEWR Australia)
15:30 h	Coffee break	
16:00 h - 17:00 h	Plenary Session I (cont.)	Chair: Sven Schütt (BA)
	VLM – Virtual Labour Market System in Germany discussion	Volker Rebhan (BA)
18:00 h	Evening programme	

# January 13, 2005

09:00 h	Plenary Session II: National strategies for integration and LTU prevention	Chair: Johan ten Geuzendam (European Commission)		
	The Kansmeter in the Netherlands discussion	Manon Fretz (CWI NL)		
10:00 h	Coffee Break			
10:30 h	Proposed changes to the UK activation programme discussion	Keith Walton (JCP UK)		
11:30 h	Le Projet d'Action Personnalisé in France discussion	Mireille Fric (ANPE FR)		
12:30h	Lunch Break			
14:00 h	Plenary Session III: National strategies for integration and LTU prevention	Chair: Frank Kavanagh (European Commission)		
	The Danish Employability Profiling System discussion	Michael Rosholm (University of Aarhus, DK) Jakob Dam Glynstrup ( AMS DK)		
15:30	4 parallel workshops Occasion for outlines of country experiences from participants			
Workshop I:	Profiling and professional orientation for young people	Chair: Edwin Camilleri (Malta) Reporter: Hans Dietrich (IAB)		
1.)	Profiling strategies in the transition from school to work - activities of the Vocational Counselling Services in the German Employment Agencies	Karen Schober (BA)		
2.)	Introducing profiling for young people in Hungary	András Vladiszavlyev, (OMMK, Hungaria)		

Workshop II:	Individual assessment of strengths and weaknesses of job seekers	Chair: Theo Keulen (NL) Reporter: Marius Cassidy (IR)
1.)	Automating detection of guidance needs among the job seekers in Belgium	Jean Pierre Deroo, Peggy Van Den Steen (VDAB B)
2.)	Self-service on the web - increased Personal service and closer follow-up. Experience from Norway.	Kristin Kvanvig Tor Sandvik (AETAT Norway)
Workshop III:	Organizational implications of profiling and PES resources	Chair: Patrick Venier (WAPES) Reporter: Michael Müntnich (BA)
1.)	Optimizing job search and organization With logbook profiles in Sweden	Samuel Engblom (AMS Sweden)
2.)	Jobseeker screening, segmentation and organizational reform in Austria (AMS)	Georg Waller (AMS Austria)
Workshop IV:	Statistics-based profiling and evaluation Studies	Chair: Michael Rosholm (University of Aarhus, DK) Reporter: Regina Konle-Seidl (IAB)
1.)	SAPS for choosing effective measures in Switzerland	Thomas Ragni (Seco, CH)
2.)	The impact of early case management on long term unemployment in Germany	Helmut Rudolph (IAB, D)
19:00 h	Galadinner	

# January 14, 2005

09:00 h	Reports from the workshops	Plenary Chair: Günther Schauenberg
	Report workshop I + discussion	Hans Dietrich (IAB)
	Report workshop II + discussion	Marius Cassidy (IR)
	Report workshop III + discussion	Michael Müntnich (BA)
	Report workshop IV + discussion	Regina Konle-Seidl (IAB)
10:30 h	Coffee Break	
11:00 h	Podium and Plenary Discussion: "Lessons from profiling and LTU prevention experiences for the European Employment strategy"	Plenary Podium Chair: Ulrich Walwei
	discussants: EU-DG Employment and Social Affairs, Frank Kavanagh BA Germany, Heinrich Alt DEWR Australia, Robert Lipp ANPE France, Mireille Fric CWI Netherlands, Manon Fretz JCPlus United Kingdom, Keith Walton	
13:00 h	Closing of the seminar	
13:15 h	Lunch	

# 7.3 Participants

	Name		Country	Position	Affiliation	Adress	Phone	E-mail
Ms	Allmendinger	Jutta	Germany	Director	IAB - Institute for Employ- ment Research	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3113	jutta.allmendinger@iab.de
Mr	Alt	Heinrich	Germany	Member of Board	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 2141	heinrich.alt@arbeitsagentur.de
Ms	Ampio	Liisa	Finland	Senior Advisor	Ministry of Labour	PO Box 34 00023 Government	00358 9 160 49246	liisa.ampio@mol.fi
Mr	Berlinger	Kurt	Germany	Head of European Deputation Brussels	ВА	Rue d'Arlon 50 1000 Brüssel	0032 2 2820 568	kurt.berlinger@arbeitsagentur.de
Mr	Böhm	Herbert	Austria	Mag., Managing Director	Public Employment Service Austria (AMS)	Treustrasse 35-43 1200 WIEN	0043 1 33178 502	herbert.boehm@001.ams.or.at
Mr	Borbély	Tibor Bors	Hungary	Scientific Adviser	National Employment Office	Kálvária tér 7. BUDAPEST 1089	0036 30 480 4746	borbelytibor@lab.hu
Ms	Böwen	Petra	Luxembourg	Staatsangestellte	Familienministerium	12-14 avenue Emile Reuter 2420 LUXEMBOURG	00352 478 3640	petra.boewen@fm.etat.lu
Ms	Busch	Irén	Hungary	Deputy Director	Labour Centre of Bács-Kiskun County	6000 Kecskemét, BALATON u. 24	0036 30 23 93 493	buschi@lab.hu
Mr	Camilleri	Edwin	Malta	Manager Labour Market Information	Employment and Training Corporation	Labour Market Information Section, Head Office HAL FAR BBG01	00356 222 01 115	edwinc@etc.org.mt
Mr.	Cassidy	Marius	Ireland	Project Manager	FAS	Irishtown KILKENNY	00353 56 7765541	marius.cassidy@fas.ie
Mr	Charana	António	Portugal	Head of Employment Department	Employment Institut and Vocational Training (IEFP)	Rua de Xabregas, 56 -2°	00351 21 861 4190	antonio.charana@iefp.pt
Mr	Davern	Eamonn	United King- dom	Strategy Team Leader	Jobcenter Plus Head Office	Strategy Team, Level 5D Caxton House, Tothill Street LONDON, SW1H 1 NA	0044 207 340 4213	eamonn.davern@jobcentreplus.gsi.gov.uk
Mr	Deroo	Jean-Pierre	Belgium	Projectleader	VDAB	Paddevijverstraat 63 8900 IEPER	0032 57 22 64 86	jeanpierre.deroo@vdab.be
Mr	Dietrich	Hans	Germany	Head of Department "Training and Employment"	IAB - Institute for Employ- ment Research	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3263	hans.dietrich@iab.de

Mr	Eckersley	Anton	United King- dom	International Relations Manager	Jobcenter Plus	Caxton House, Tothill Street LONDON, SW1H 9 NA	0044 207 273 6176	anton.eckersley@jobcentreplus.gsi.gov.uk
Mr	Eichhorst	Werner	Germany	Co-ordinator of international comparisons	IAB - Institute for Employment Research	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 4546	werner.eichhorst@iab.de
Mr	Emmerich	Knut	Germany	Senior Researcher	IAB - Institute for Employment Research	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3010	knut.emmerich@iab.de
Mr	Engblom	Samuel	Sweden	Deputy Chief Analyst	Swedish National Labour Market Board (AMS)	11399 STOCKHOLM	0046 8 5860 6086	samuel.engblom@ams.amv.se
Ms	Flaszyńska	Ewa	Poland	Head of Division	Labour Market Department	UI. Tamka 1 00 349 WARSAW	0048 22 461 6100	ewa_flaszynska@mpips.gov.pl
Mr	Flück	Hans Peter	Switzerland	Leiter Service RAV-Koordination	Seco - Direktion für Arbeit	Effingerstrasse 31 3003 BERN	0014 31 324 1566	hanspeter.flueck@seco.admin.ch
Ms	Fretz	Manon	Netherlands	Advisor Product Development and Innovation	Central Organisation Work and Income	Naritaweg 1 1043 BP AMSTERDAM	0031 6533 05943	manon.fretz@cwinet.nl
Ms	Fric	Mireille	France	Directrice du Développement des Services	ANPE - Direction Générale	Immeuble le Galilée 4 rue Galilée 93198 NOISY LE GRAND Cedex	00331 49 31 76 35	mireille.fric@anpe.fr
Ms	Furindov <b>á</b>	Helena	Slovak Re- public	PhDr., Director of the Counselling <b>Services</b> Department	Central Office of Labour, Social Affairs and Family	Zupne nam. 5-6 812 67 BRATISLAVA	00421 2 59330 302	helena.furindova@upsvar.sk
Mr	Glynstrup	Jakob Dam	Denmark	Head of Section	Danish Labour Market Authority	Holmens Kanal 20 PO Box 2150 1016 COPENHAGEN K	0045 35 288258	jdg@ams.dk
Ms	González Santamarta	Elvira	Spain	Assistant Head of PES	Servicio Público de Empleo Estatal (INEM)	C/ Condesa de Venadito, 9 28027 MADRID	0034 91 5859 841	objetivos.gestion@inem.es
Ms	Grahn	Britt-Marie	Sweden	Senior Manager	Swedish National Labour Market Board	11399 STOCKHOLM	0046 8 5860 6050	britt-marie.grahn@ams.amv.se
Mr	Grajcar	Stefan	Slovak Republic	PhDr., Project Manager	Central Office of Labour, Social Affairs and Family	Zupne nam. 5-6 812 67 BRATISLAVA	00421 2 59330 31 <b>7</b>	stefan.grajcar@upsvar.sk
Mr	Hasluck	Christopher	United King- dom	Principal Research Fellow	Institute for Employment Research University of Warwick	Coventry West Midlands CV4 7AL	0044 24 7652 3287	c.hasluck@warwick.ac.uk
Mr	Heipertz	Walther	Germany	Head of Medical Service	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 2180	walther.heipertz@arbeitsagentur.de

Mr	Hilke	Reinhard	Germany	Head of Psychological Service	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 2446	reinhard.hilke@arbeitsagentur.de
Ms	Jašová	Emilie	Czech Re- public	Ing., Specialist	Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs	Na Porícním právu 1 PRAHA 2	00420 221 923 341	emilie.jasova@mpsv.cz
Mr	Kastrissianakis	Antonis	Belgium	Director, Employment and European Structural Funds Coordination	EU DG for Employ-ment and Social Affairs	1049 BRUSSELS	0032 2 295 73 80	antonis.kastrissianakis@cec.eu.int
Mr	Kavanagh	Frank	Belgium	Expert	European Commission	1000 BRUSSELS	0032 2 2990514	frank.kavanagh@cec.eu.int
Mr.	Kejzlar	Jan	Czech Re- public	ESF Grant Scheme Project Manager	Administration of Employment Services	Na Porícním právu 1 PRAHA 2	00420 221 923 581	jan.kejzlar@mpsv.cz
Mr	Kerec	Albin	Slovenia	Project Leader	Employment Service of Slovenia	Glinška 12 1000 LJUBLJANA	00386 1 300 21 98	albin.kerec@ess.gov.si
Mr	Keulen	Theo	Netherlands	Senior policy advisor	Central Organisation Work and Income	Postbus 58191 1040 HD AMSTERDAM	0031 20 751 5066	theo.keulen@cwinet.nl
Ms	Konle-Seidl	Regina	Germany	Researcher	IAB - Institute for Employ- ment Research	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3244	regina.konle-seidl@iab.de
Ms	Kvanvig	Kristin	Norway	Advicer, Dept. of Labour Market Service	Directorate of Labour	Postbox 8127 Dep. 0032 OSLO	0047 23 352578	kkv@adir.aetat.no
Mr	Langager	Klaus	Denmark	Head of Division	Danish Labour Market Authority	Holmens Kanal 20 PO Box 2150 1016 COPENHAGEN K	0045 35 288526	khl@ams.dk
Ms	Le Gall	Véronique	France	Chargée de mission	ANPE - Direction Génerale	Immeuble le Galilée 4 rue Galilée 93198 NOISY LE GRAND Cedex	00331 49 31 10 65	veronique.le-gall@anpe.fr
Mr	Lipp	Robert	Australia	Director, Evaluation and Programme Performance Branch	Department of Employment and Workplace Relations	GPO Box 9879 CANBERRA ACT AUSTRALIA 2601	0061 22 6121 6046	robert.lipp@dewr.gov.au
Mr	Lisicki	Robert	Poland	Labour Law Department	Ministry of Economy and Labour	Pl. Trzech Krzyzy 3/5 WARSAW 00-507	0048 22 661 1564	robert_lisicki@mpips.gov.pl
Ms	Martini	Andrea	Germany	Fellow, Phd-student	McKinsey & Company, Inc	Sandtorkai 77 20457 Hamburg	0049 40 36 12 1990	andrea_martini@mckinsey.com
Mr	Meyers	Raymond	Luxembourg	Researcher	University of Luxembourg	162A, avenue de la Faiencerie, 1511 LUXEMBOURG	00352 91200956	raymond.meyers@uni.lu

Mr	Meynhardt	Timo	Germany	Expert Organisation Practice	McKinsey & Company, Inc	Kurfürstendamm 185 10707 Berlin	0049 30 8845 2344	timo meynhardt@mckinsey.com
Ms	Mezö-Zádori	Eva	Hungary	International Councellor	Csongrad County Labour Centre	6722 SZEGED Bocskai U. 10-12	0036 62 555 580	mezoe@npk.hu
Ms	Mittenhuber	Martina	Germany	International Relations	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 2286	martina.mittenhuber@arbeitsagentur.de
Ms	Montagner	Rosa	Belgium	Careers Assistance Advice	FOREM Conseil	Boulevard Tirou 104 6000 CHARLEROI	0032 71 20 64 92	rosa.montagner@forem.be
Mr	Müntnich	Michael	Germany		ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 4860	michael.muentnich@arbeitsagentur.de
Mr	Nelles	Robert	Belgium	Geschäftsführender Direktor	Arbeitsamt der deutsch- sprachigen Gemeinschaft	Aachener Strasse 73-77 4780 SANKT VITH	0032 80 28 00 69	robert.nelles@adg.be
Ms	Omejc-Mihalič	Traudi	Slovenia	Project Leader	Employment Service of Slovenia	Glinška 12 1000 LJUBLJANA	00386 1 200 23 98	traudi.mihalic@ess.gov.si
Ms	Pennetreau	Sonia	Belgium	Director of Department "Advice to Individuals"	FOREM Conseil	Boulevard Tirou 104 6000 CHARLEROI	0032 71 20 65 32	sonia.pennetreau@forem.be
Mr	Ragni	Thomas	Switzerland	Arbeitsmarktanalyse und Sozialpolitik	Seco - Direktion für Wirt- schaftspolitik	Effingerstrasse 31 3003 BERN	0041 31 322 44 67	thomas.ragni@seco.admin.ch
Mr	Rang	Patrick	Estonia	Head of Labour Market Services	Labour Market Board	Gonsiori 29 TALLINN	00372 625 7710	patrick.rang@tta.ee
Ms	Rässler	Susanne	Germany	Head of Competence Centre Empirical Methods	IAB - Institute for Employ- ment Research	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3084	susanne.raessler@iab.de
Mr	Rebhan	Volker	Germany	Head of Unit Virtuel Labour Market	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 4554	volker.rebhan@arbeitsagentur.de
Mr	Rosholm	Michael	Denmark	Professor	Department of Economics University of Aarhus	Building 322 8000 AARHUS C	0045 8942 1559	mrosholm@econ.au.dk
Ms	Rozite	Solveiga	Latvia	Director Employment Coordination Department	Latvian State Employment Agency	Valdemara Str. 38 1010 RIGA	00371 70 21 774	solveigar@nva.lv
Mr	Rudolph	Helmut	Germany	Senior Researcher	IAB	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3089	helmut.rudolph@iab.de
Mr	Sandvik	Tor	Norway	Senoir Advicer, Dept. of Labour Market Service	Directorate of Labour	Postbox 8127 Dep. 0032 OSLO	0047 23 352552	ts@adir.aetat.no
Ms	Savickiene	Galina	Lithuania	Head of Department	Lithuanian Labour Ex- change	Geležinio Vilko Str. 3a 03131 VILNIUS	00370 5 236 07 73	galina.savickiene@ldb.lt
Mr	Schauenberg	Günther	Germany	Head of Department International Relations	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 2354	guenther.schauenberg@arbeitsagentur.de

Mr	Schloesser	Pierre	Luxembourg	Conseiller de direction adjoint	Administration de l'Emploi	1022 LUXEMBOURG bp 2208	00352 478 5312	pierre.schloesser@adem.etat.lu
Mr	Schneider	Marcel	Luxembourg	Chef de service du service placement	Administration de l'Emploi	1022 LUXEMBOURG bp 2208	00352 478 5334	marcel.schneider@adem.etat.lu
Ms	Schober	Karen	Germany	Senior Expert Vocational Counselling	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 2380	karen.schober@arbeitsagentur.de
Mr	Schütt	Sven	Germany	Head of Division Programm and Products	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 4737	sven.schuett@arbeitsagentur.de
Ms	Sever	Andreja	Slovenia	Deputy of OS Director	Employment Service of Slovenia	Glinška 12 1000 LJUBLJANA	00386 1 472 98 20	andreja.sever@ess.gov.si
Mr	Šlekaitis	Vidas	Lithuania	Director	Lithuanian Labour Ex- change	Geležinio Vilko Str. 3a 03131 VILNIUS	00370 5 236 07 70	vidas.slekaitis@ldb.lt
Mr	Stegmann	Heinz	Germany	Director of the Professional College	BA Mannheim	Seckenheimer Landstr. 16 68163 Mannheim	0049 621 4209 210	heinz.stegmann@arbeitsagentur.de
Ms	Targama	Katri	Estonia	Director General	Labour Market Board	Gonsiori 29 TALLINN	00372 625 7700	katri.targama@tta.ee
Mr	Tassinopoulos	Alexandros	Germany	Assistent of CEO	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3269	alexandros.tassinopoulos@ arbeitsagentur.de
Mr	ten Geuzen- dam	Johan	Belgium	Head of Unit, Employment Services	European Commission	Office J-27 5/51 1049 BRUSSELS	0032 2 2957829	johan.ten-geuzendam@cec.eu.int
Mr.	Vaughan	Nessan	Ireland	Manager, Employment Services	FAS	27-33 Upper Baggot St DUBLIN 4	00353 1 607 0590	nessan.vaughan@fas.ie
Mr	Venier	Patrick	Belgium	Executive Secretary	WAPES	Rue de la Loi 95 1040 BRUSSELS	0032 2 235 72 50	patrick.venier@wapes.org
Ms	Vergara	Sofia	Belgium		ORBEM	65 Boulevard Anspach 1000 BRUSSELS	0032 2 505 78 84	svergara@orbem.be
Ms	Vervondel	Myriam	Belgium	Head of Service "Careers Assistance Advice"	FOREM Conseil	Boulevard Tirou 104 6000 CHARLEROI	0032 71 20 64 84	myriam.vervondel@forem.be
Ms	Vevere	Solvita	Latvia	Deputy Director	Latvian State Employment Agency	Valdemara Str. 38 1010 RIGA	00371 72 71 711	solvitav@nva.lv
Mr	Vladiszavlyev	Andras	Hungary	Director	Csongrad County Labour Centre	6722 SZEGED Bocskai U. 10-12	0036 62 555 580	va@npk.hu
Mr	Waller	Georg	Austria	Abteilungsleiter	Arbeitsmarktservice Österreich	Treustrasse 35-43 1200 WIEN	0043 1 33 178 609	georg.waller@001.ams.or.at

Mr	Walton	Keith	United King- dom	Strategy Manager	Jobcentre Plus	Tothill St LONDON SW1H 9NA	0044 20 7340 4184	keith.walton2@jobcentreplus.gsi.gov.uk
Mr	Walwei	Ulrich	Germany	Vice Director	IAB - Institute for Employment Research	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 3083	ulrich.walwei@iab.de
Mr	Weise	Frank-J.	Germany	CEO	ВА	Regensburger Strasse 104 90478 Nürnberg	0049 911 179 2678	frank-juergen.weise@arbeitsagentur.de
Mr	Wells	Bill	United King- dom	Divisional Manager of the Economy and Labour Market Division	Department for Work and Pensions	The Adalphi 1-11 John Adam Street LONDON WC2N 6 HT	0044 0207 7122278	bill.wells@dwp.gsi.gov.uk
Mr	Weynand	Leo	Belgium	Leiter der Abteilung "Perso- nenbezogene Angelegen- heiten"	Arbeitsamt der deutsch- sprachigen Gemeinschaft	Hütte 79 4700 EUPEN	0032 87 63 89 33	leonard.weynand@adg.be
Ms	Wojdylo- Preisner	Monika	Poland	Student		ul. Mickiewicza 109/5 87-100 TORUN		monika@rl.pl